
Natural Creeds

Burroughs

from Time and Change (1912)

“The forms and creeds of religion change, but the sentiment of religion--the wonder and 
reverence and love we feel in the presence of the inscrutable universe--persists. . . . If 
we do not go to church so much as did our [parents], we go to the woods much more, 
and are much more inclined to make a temple of them than they were.”

from Leaf and Tendril, “An Outlook Upon Life” (1908)

“Each age repudiates or modifies the creed of the preceding, trims it or renews it as a 
man trims his orchard, lopping off the dead branches, or grafting new ones on, or 
resetting it entirely.”

from The Light of Day (1900)

“We must get rid of the great moral governor, or head director.  He is a fiction of our own 
brains.  We must recognize only Nature, the All; call it God if we will, but divest it of all 
anthropological connections.”

from Leaf and Tendril, “The Divine Soil” (1908)

“I long ago convinced myself that whatever is on the earth and shares its life is of the 
earth, and, in some way not open to me, came out of the earth, the highest not less than 
the humblest creature at our feet.  I like to think of the old weather-worn globe as the 
mother of us all.  I like to think of the ground underfoot as plastic and responsive to the 
creative energy, vitally related to the great cosmic forces, a red corpuscle in the life 
current of the Eternal, and that [humanity], with all our high-flying dreams and 
aspirations, arts, bibles, religions, literatures, philosophies, heroes, saints, martyrs, 
sages, poets, prophets--all lay folded there in the fiery mist out of which the planet 
came. . . .  [We are] home in the universe.”

from Accepting the Universe, “The Faith of a Naturalist” (1920)

“Amid the decay of creeds, love of nature has high religious value. . . .  It has made 
[those who love nature] contented and at home wherever they are in nature—in the 
house not made with hands.  This house is their church, and the rocks and the hills are 
the altars, and the creed is written in the leaves of the trees and in the flowers of the 
field and in the sands of the shore.  A new creed every day and new preachers, and 
holy days all the week through.  Every walk to the woods is a religious rite, every bath in 
the stream is a saving ordinance.  Communion service is at all hours, and the bread and 



wine are from the heart and marrow of Mother Earth.  There are no heretics in Nature’s 
church; all are believers, all are communicants.  The beauty of natural religion is that 
you have it all the time. . . .  The crickets chirp it, the birds sing it, the breezes chant it, 
the thunder proclaims it, the streams murmur it. . . .  Its incense rises from the plowed 
fields, it is on the morning breeze, it is in the forest breath and in the spray of the wave. . 
. .  It is not even a faith; it is a love, an enthusiasm, a consecration to natural truth.”

from Journals (February 18, 1910)

“Joy in the universe, and keen curiosity about it all--that has been my religion.” 

*

Muir

from My First Summer in the Sierra (1911) 

“The natural and common is more truly marvelous and mysterious than the so-called 
supernatural.  Indeed most of the miracles we hear of are infinitely less wonderful than 
the commonest of natural phenomena, when fairly seen.”

from Travels in Alaska (1914)

“But divinity abounded; the day was divine and there was plenty of natural religion in the 
newborn landscapes that were being baptized in sunshine, and sermons in the glacial 
boulders on the beach where we landed.”

from The Story of My Boyhood and Youth (1912)

“Instead of attending to the prayers, I too often studied the small wild creatures playing 
around us.”

“This sudden plash into pure wildness--baptism in Nature’s warm heart--how utterly 
happy it made us!  Nature streaming into us, wooingly teaching her wonderful glowing 
lessons. . . .  Here without knowing it we were still at school; every wild lesson a love 
lesson, not whipped but charmed into us.  Oh, what glorious Wisconsin wilderness!. . . .  
Young hearts, young leaves, flowers, animals, the winds and the streams and the 
sparkling lake, all wildly, gladly rejoicing together!”

“[When I left the University] I wandered away on a glorious botanical and geological 
excursion, which has lasted nearly fifty years and is not yet completed, always happy 
and free, poor and rich, without thought of a diploma or of making a name, urged on and 
on through endless, inspiring, Godful beauty. . . .  I was only leaving one University for 
another, the Wisconsin University for the University of the Wilderness.”



from A Thousand Mile Walk to the Gulf (1916)

“Now, it never seems to occur to these far-seeing teachers that Nature’s object in 
making animals and plants might possibly be first of all the happiness of each one of 
them, not the creation of all for the happiness of one. . . .  The universe would be 
incomplete without humans; but it would also be incomplete without the smallest 
transmicroscopic creature that dwells beyond our conceitful eyes and knowledge. . . .  
But, glad to leave these ecclesiastical fires and blunders, I joyfully return to the immortal 
truth and immortal beauty of Nature.”

from The Mountains of California (1894)

“At the touch of this divine light [alpenglow], the mountains seemed to kindle to a rapt, 
religious consciousness, and stood hushed and waiting like devout worshippers. . . .  
The darkest scriptures of the mountains are illumined with bright passages of love that 
never fail to make themselves felt when one is alone.”

from Journals (May, 1871)

“Nature loves humanity, beetles, and birds with the same love.”

from Journals (1872)

“Wonderful how completely everything in wild nature fits into us, as if truly part and 
parent of us.  The sun shines not on us but in us.  The rivers flow not past, but through 
us. . . .  The Song of God sounding on forever. . . .  As soon as we are absorbed in the 
harmony, plain, mountain, calm, storm, lilies and sequoias, forests and meads are only 
different strands of many-colored Light--are one in the sunbeam!” 

from Journals (June 26, 1875)

“No synonym for God is so perfect as Beauty.  Whether as seen carving the lines of the 
mountains with glaciers, or gathering matter into stars, of planning the movements of 
water, or gardening--still all is Beauty!”

from Journals (June, 1890)

“All the wild world is beautiful, and it matters but little where we go, to highlands or 
lowlands, woods or plains, on the sea or land or down among the crystals of waves or 
high in a balloon in the sky; through all the climates, hot or cold, storms and calms, 
everywhere and always we are in God’s eternal beauty and love.”

from Journals (July, 1890)

“The clearest way into the Universe is through a forest wilderness.”



“In God’s wildness lies the hope of the world--the great fresh unblighted unredeemed 
wilderness.  The galling harness of civilization drops off, and the wounds heal ere we 
are aware.”

“The mountains are fountains of humanity as well as of rivers, of glaciers, of fertile soil.  
The great poets, philosophers, prophets, able people whose thoughts and deeds have 
moved the world, have come down from the mountains--mountain-dwellers who have 
grown strong there with the forest trees in Nature’s workshops.”

from My First Summer in the Sierra (1911)

“All the Merced streams are wonderful singers, and Yosemite is the center where the 
main tributaries meet. . . .  [This Valley is] a grand page of mountain manuscript that I 
would gladly give my life to be able to read.”

“From form to form, beauty to beauty, ever changing, never resting, all are speeding on 
with love’s enthusiasm, singing with the stars the eternal song of creation.”


